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Item 2 Submission on NZ Transport Agency’s Funding Assistance Rates (FAR) Review 
 
Moved Cr Bell, seconded Cr Wilson  
 
That the Regional Transport Committee receive the submission on NZ Transport 
Agency’s Funding Assistance Rates (FAR) Review. 

 
Motion carried 

 
 

Moved Cr Wilson, seconded Cr Wills 
 
That the Regional Transport Committee  
(1) agree to vary the Regional Land Transport Programme 2012-15 by adding 

to Table 17 the proposed activities, as set out in Attachment 1, with the 
following amendments:   
(a) in the phase scope column, adding “, and design and construction”, 

and  
(b) replacing the cost $25,000 throughout the table with a figure to be 

confirmed by NZTA of up to $3m; and 
(c) in the indicative cost to complete full package column, replacing 

the cost “$3,500,000 - $4,500,000”, with “up to $4,500,000”; and 
(2) recommend this variation to the Regional Council for its consideration. 

 
Motion carried 

 
 
Item 3 Input into the development of the Government Policy Statement on Land 

Transport 
 

Moved Cr Wilson, seconded Mr Harland  
 
That the Regional Transport Committee receive the letter on input into 
the development of the Government Policy Statement on Land Transport 
(the GPS). 

 
Motion carried 

 
 

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 2.55 pm. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Chairman 
 
  



 
 

OTAGO REGIONAL COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Communications Committee held  

in the Council Chamber, 70 Stafford Street, Dunedin on  

Wednesday 16 April commencing at 10.23 am. 

 
 

Present: Cr Trevor Kempton (Chairperson 

Cr Graeme Bell (Deputy Chairperson) 

Cr Doug Brown  

 Cr Louise Croot MNZM 

Cr Michael Deaker  

Cr Gerrard Eckhoff  

Cr Gary Kelliher 

 Cr Sam Neill 

 Cr Gretchen Robertson  

Cr Bryan Scott  

 Cr Stephen Woodhead 

 

 

Apologies: Cr David Shepherd 

The apology was accepted on the motion of Crs Woodhead 

and Croot. 

 

 

In attendance: Peter Bodeker 

Wayne Scott 

Jeff Donaldson 

Fraser McRae 

Gavin Palmer 

Martin King 

Janet Favel 

 

 

CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA 

 

There were no changes to the agenda. 

 

 

MINUTES  

 

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 March 2014, having been circulated, 

were adopted on the motion of Crs Croot and Robertson. 

 

 

Matters arising from minutes 

 

There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
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ITEMS FOR NOTING 

 

Item 1 

2014/0771 Report on Community Liaison and Education.  CE, 1/4/14 

 

The report provided an update on Plan Change 6A implementation, 

catchment programme, and annual plan target progress. 

 

The high e. coli results in the Taieri River at Waipiata had been discussed at 

a recent meeting of the Upper Taieri Water Users Group.  Cr Robertson, 

who chaired the meeting, advised that it appeared that while no one group 

was to blame for the result, there were potential hotspots and all landowners 

would have to look at their current farming practices to understand how they 

could meet 6A requirements, and to identify hotspots.  The meeting had 

noted the need to start monitoring now.  A comment was made about the 

apparent lack of tools to identify hotspots.  Mr King advised that a flyover 

of the area had identified possible hotspots, which would be further 

investigated by property owners and irrigation companies.   

 

Cr Neill moved 

Cr Bell seconded 

. 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 2 

2014/0777 Report on Communications and Media Activity.  CE, 3/4/14   

 

The report provided an update on Council communications and media 

activity carried out during the period 25 February to 31 March.  Councillors 

commended the range and amount of work carried out. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Woodhead seconded 

 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 
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Item 3 

2014/0768 Report on Customer Services Activity.  CE, 31/3/14  

 

The report provided an update on Customer Services Activity for March. 

 

Councillors were pleased to note the introduction of the “day in the field” 

for Customer Services staff which would help them gain a better 

understanding of Council activity out in the field.  Favourable comment was 

also made of training provided to Customer Services staff in various aspects 

of Council work to enable a better service to be provided to customers. 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Kelliher seconded 

 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Cr Deaker noted that until the new director was appointed, the Chief Executive held 

responsibility for the Liaison and Education, Communications, and Customer Services 

units.  Mr Bodeker advised that a contract had been offered to a preferred applicant, and 

confirmation of that was awaited.  Cr Robertson thanked Mr Bodeker for his work with 

the directorate in the interim. 

 

 

The meeting closed at 10.37 am. 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairperson 
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OTAGO REGIONAL COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Finance and Corporate Committee  

held in the Council Chamber, 70 Stafford Street, Dunedin on  

Wednesday 16 April 2014 commencing at 11.00 am 

 
 

Present: Cr Gary Kelliher (Chairperson) 

Cr Graeme Bell 

Cr Doug Brown  

 Cr Louise Croot MNZM 

 Cr Michael Deaker 

 Cr Gerrard Eckhoff 

 Cr Trevor Kempton 

 Cr Sam Neill  

Cr Gretchen Robertson 

 Cr Bryan Scott 

 Cr Stephen Woodhead 

 

 

Apologies:    Cr David Shepherd 

The apology was accepted. 

 

 

In attendance: Peter Bodeker 

Wayne Scott 

Jeff Donaldson 

Fraser McRae 

Gavin Palmer 

Janet Favel 

 

 

CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA 

 

There were no changes to the agenda. 

 

 

PUBLIC FORUM 

 

Lynley Hood and Peter Dowden, BusGo  

Ms Hood commented that she would have had to catch a bus at 

Corstorphine at 8.45 am to be at the Council by 11.00 am, but also 

commented favourably on recent improvements to bus services.  She 

pointed out the unknown of whether bus users would be better served if the 

DCC had responsibility for the Dunedin public transport system.  Ms Hood 

commented that there were a lot of challenges to using buses which could 

not be fixed by timetable improvements.  She noted Dunedin’s vision to 

become one of the best small cities, and the region to be one of the best 

regions, and considered these visions could not be achieved without an 

integrated transport plan that included buses, pedestrians, cyclists, motorists, 
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traffic lights, footpaths, etc.  The Transport Plan had to include all road 

users.  Bus users felt marginalised when integrated transport planning 

decisions were made.  Ms Hood cited as an example the current debate over 

parking spaces vs cycleways, and pointed out that the bus service was 

missing from that equation.  A major concern was road safety, with Dunedin 

having the worst crash statistics nationally.  Ms Hood also noted that the 

DCC road safety action plan referred to older drivers doing more walking 

and cycling, but did not refer to buses.  Ms Hood commented on factors in 

catching a bus, including the need for safe footpaths, safe surfaces at bus 

stops for dis/embarking, shelter, and safe road crossings – these were all 

DCC issues.  For these reasons she could see a lot of advantage in the DCC 

taking over responsibility for public transport services.  Mr Dowden 

commented that he would want the public to think the DCC was taking over 

public transport because it was a better fit with their other responsibilities, 

not because ORC was not doing a good job.   

 

 

MINUTES  

   

The minutes of the public portion of the meeting held on 13 March 2014, 

having been circulated, were adopted on the motion of Crs Woodhead and 

Croot. 

 

 

Matters arising from minutes 

 

There were no matters arising from the minutes. 

 

 

PART A – PRESENTATION 
 

Item 1 Port Otago Ltd 

 

Port Otago Ltd Chair David Faulkner and CE Geoff Plunket attended to 

present the Group’s six monthly report to December 2013.   

 

Mr Faulkner summarised the highlights of the six months: 

 Tax paid profit $5.7m, up 14% 

 Operating profit $8.4m, up 13% 

 Assets increased to $470m, equity ratio of 69% 

 Interim dividend of $2.5m paid 

 Container volume 80,400 teus, a decrease of 4% 

 Conventional cargo up 6% to 673,000 tonnes 

 Log exports up 15% to 397,000 tonnes 

 Vessel arrivals up by 4 to 233, including 77 cruise ships 

 The log storage area paved 

 Health and Safety – 20 months without a lost time injury (LTI), then 

three LTIs fairly close together.  Staff were working on this. 

 Medical treated incidents (MTIs) reduced from 26 in 2011 to 16 in 2013. 

 290 permanent staff 
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 $4.3m capital expenditure – new tug, two straddle carriers 

(diesel/electric, fuel efficient and quieter);  new tug due July 2014   

 Evaluating options and timing of channel deepening – the later advent of 

larger ships (now five years away) meant lesser deepening could be 

done over a longer period than originally planned. 

 Chalmers Properties – purchase of Bunnings in Glenfield, Auckland; 

96% occupancy rate in Auckland and Dunedin properties; design/build 

industrial development in Sturdee Street, Dunedin; development of first 

stage of Hamilton industrial land.   

 Lyttelton Port Company (LPC) – $47m holding, dividend over three 

years = $0.02/share.  Consultants appointed to assist with review of 

shareholding.  

 Slower start to export season because of weather; lower cruise ship 

numbers; log exports continuing. 

 Outlook – lower container volumes for full year.  Group result will be 

similar to previous year.   

 

The strategic operating purpose for the purchase of the LPC shares was 

noted, and Mr Falkner pointed out that at the time of the purchase there was 

the possible Hutchinson deal to take over 50% of the shares; the government 

was talking about port amalgamations; and there were discussions with LPC 

on operational co-operation, but none of these possibilities had eventuated.  

The shareholding was now viewed as an investment, with little of its 

previous strategic purpose.  Mr Faulkner further explained that the Darfield 

developments would probably go through Christchurch, and the Port of 

Tauranga strategy was not clear.  Significant volume to Port Otago from 

South Canterbury was noted, and Mr Faulkner advised that one of POL’s 

objectives was to increase the share of South Canterbury cargoes. 

 

The establishment of a separate Health and Safety subcommittee was noted, 

and Mr Faulkner pointed out that the responsibilities of boards of directors 

in this regard had increased.  All six POL Board members were on the 

subcommittee, with director Paul Rea as chair.  The focus was zero harm for 

staff, and Mr Faulkner noted that health and safety had been high on POL’s 

agenda for a long time. 

 

Mr Faulkner explained that POL Board members were also directors of 

Chalmers Properties.  He explained in response to a question that requests 

received about freeholding property were considered carefully and 

valuations were obtained.  Frequently, after the valuation was advised, the 

request was not followed up.   

 

 

PART B - RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

Item 2  

2014/0775 Dunedin Passenger Transport Governance Options.  DCS, 2/4/14  

 

The report noted ongoing discussions over a number of years about the most 

appropriate governance model for the Dunedin public transport function, 

and summarised relevant legislation and existing public transport roles.  It 
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was recommended that Council consider if it wished to retain the public 

transport function, or believed the function had a more appropriate fit with 

the Dunedin City Council. 

 

There was general consensus that as the result of a range of improvements 

by ORC, the Dunedin public transport system was operating well, and that 

the operation of the transport system sat more appropriately with the DCC.  

It was noted that DCC and ORC would need to work collaboratively in any 

transfer of public transport responsibilities, including upcoming develop-

ments such as integrated ticketing. 

 

Cr Woodhead proposed the following resolutions: 

1. That this Council believes the governance of public transport fits more 

appropriately with Dunedin City Council; 

2. That ORC approach DCC with an offer to transfer public transport 

planning and operation. 

 

Cr Woodhead considered that regional transport planning and operations 

should not be separated and should be transferred together. 

 

A concern was raised that ORC needed to be satisfied that the public would 

be better served if the public transport function was transferred to the DCC. 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Kempton seconded 

 

1. That this Council believes the governance of public transport fits more 

appropriately with Dunedin City Council; 

2. That ORC approach DCC with an offer to transfer the public transport 

planning and operation functions for Dunedin. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

PART C – ITEMS FOR NOTING 

 

Item 3  

2014/0773 8 month review to 28 February 2014.  DCS, 2/4/14  

 

The report summarised progress in meeting project targets for the eight 

months to 28 February 2014.  The full report was circulated separately with 

the agenda. 

 

Following discussion at the Lower Taieri meeting, a question was asked 

about funding set aside for a weighting blanket at Outram.  Dr Palmer 

explained that this referred to a piping/seepage risk from the floodbank, and 

that money not expended was held in scheme reserves.  He was to check 

when the work would be carried out. 

 

The reduction in the number of homes supplied with new clean heating 

appliances was noted.  It was pointed out that there was still opportunity for 
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financial support to homeowners, and it was agreed that the programme 

should be promoted.   

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Scott seconded 

 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 4 

2014/0756 Local Government (Financial Reporting and Prudence) Regulations 

2014.  DCS, 25/3/14  

 

The report explained that the Local Government (Financial Reporting and 

Prudence) Regulations 2014 would come into force on 1 May 2014, and 

presented the key provisions of the regulations. 

 

The report noted that the required disclosure statements related to planned 

and actual performance for specific benchmarks, and Mr Scott commented 

that rates affordability had been a significant national issue for some time.  

He also commented that items relating to debt did not affect the ORC, and 

were included for information only.  The benchmarks compared 

expectations with performance, and Mr Scott noted that the process should 

not drive what a council should do.   

 

Mr Scott advised in respose to a question that failure to meet the 

benchmarks would be reported through the council’s audit function. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Brown seconded 

 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 5 

2014/0772 Benchmarking Administration and Support Services.  DCS, 2/4/14  

 

The report noted that the Council is a participant in a regional council 

benchmarking exercise in relation to administration and support services 

(BASS), and provided a summary of the outcome of the survey following 

the second year of data collection and analysis. 

 

Mr Scott stated that overall he was comfortable with the Council’s 

performance.  He pointed out that while some factors were below the 

median, this was because of the size of the Council, ORC being the second 

smallest regional council in the comparison.  He commented that there were 

learnings from the survey, which he noted measured the cost of activities, 
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not the level of service.  Mr Bodeker considered that it was valuable to 

discuss the results with other councils, which could identify where activites 

could be carried out differently.   

 

Mr Scott advised in response to a question that staff development and 

training costs were allocated to the relevant projects rather than to a general 

Human Resources staff training budget.   

 

Cr Neill moved 

Cr Kempton seconded 

 

That the report be received. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 6  

2014/0783 Executive Report on Progress.  DCS, 4/4/14  

 

The report described significant activities carried out by the Finance and 

Corporate sections since the last meeting of the Committee. 

 

Mr Scott drew attention to Item 2 Passenger Transport Contract 

Assignment, which advised that Invercargill Passenger Transport Ltd had 

sold their business to Go Bus Transport Ltd, with effect from 1 April 2014.  

He advised that discussions were under way in relation to the ORC’s and the 

company’s respective GoBus brands. 

 

In response to a question about the Cromwell depot, Mr King confirmed that 

staff had moved into the new premises. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Deaker seconded 

 

(1) That this report be received. 

 

(2) That the payments and investments summarised in the table above 

and detailed in the tabled schedule, totalling $7,929,784.59, be 

endorsed. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

PART D - EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Bell seconded 
 
That the public be excluded from the following part of the proceedings of the 

meeting. 
 

45

Agenda ORC Council meeting 7 May 2014



 

The general subject of the matters to be discussed while the public is excluded, the 

reason for passing this resolution in relation to the matter, and the specific 

grounds under Section 48(1)(a) of the Local Government Information and 

Meetings Act 1987 for the passing of this resolution are as follows: 
 

 General subjects to be 

considered 

Reason under LGOIMA for 

passing this resolution 

Grounds under 

S.48 for the 
passing of this 

resolution 

Item 7 Minutes of the non 

public portion of the 
meeting held on 13 

March 2014 

To enable any local 

authority to carry on, 
withour prejudice or 

disadvantage, negotiations 

(including commercial and 
industrial negotiations. 

LGOIMA S7(2)(i) 

S.48(1)(a)(i) 

 

This resolution is made in reliance on Section 48(1)(a) of the Local Government 
Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 and the particular interest or interests 

protected by Section 6 or Section 7 of that Act or Section 6 or Section 7 or Section 

9 of the Official Information Act 1982 as the case may require, which would be 
prejudiced by the holding of the whole or the relevant part of the proceedings of 

the meeting in public are as shown above with respect to each item. 

 

Motion carried 
 

 

Following discussion of Item 7, 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Bell seconded 

 

That the meeting resume in open session. 

 

Motion carried 
 

 

The meeting closed at 12.31 pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairperson 
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OTAGO REGIONAL COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Policy Committee held in the  

Council Chamber, 70 Stafford Street, Dunedin on  

Wednesday 16 April 2014 commencing at 9.30 am 

 
 

Present: Cr Michael Deaker (Chairperson) 

Cr Gretchen Robertson  

Cr Graeme Bell 

Cr Doug Brown  

 Cr Louise Croot MNZM 

Cr Gerrard Eckhoff  

Cr Gary Kelliher 

Cr Trevor Kempton 

 Cr Sam Neill 

 Cr Bryan Scott  

 Cr Stephen Woodhead 

 

 

Apologies:    Cr David Shepherd 

The apology was accepted on the motion of Crs Kelliher 

and Woodhead. 

 

 

In attendance: Peter Bodeker 

Wayne Scott 

Jeff Donaldson 

Fraser McRae 

Gavin Palmer 

Peter Taylor 

Richard Pettinger (for Item 1) 

Janet Favel 

 

 

CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA 

 

There were no changes to the agenda. 

 

 

MINUTES  

   

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 March 2014, having been circulated, 

were adopted on the motion of Crs Robertson and Croot. 

 

 

Matters arising from minutes 

There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
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PART A – RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

Item 1 

2014/0692 Notification of Proposed Plan Change 4B (Groundwater Allocation). 

  DPPRM, 28/2/14 

 

The report explained that proposed Plan Change 4B sought to clarify and 

strengthen the provisions of the Water Plan for managing groundwater 

allocation and avoiding over-allocation in Otago aquifers. 

 

Comments made during the consultation process were listed in the report, 

and the request for a timeframe greater than five years for evidence of water 

taken by those seeking replacement consents was noted.  Mr Pettinger 

explained that landowners should have a record of monitoring of take or of 

irrigation, and he noted situations where takes from over-allocated areas had 

been operating for some time.  Mr Pettinger further noted that the proposed 

plan change provisions reflected what was in the Plan surface water 

provisions.   

 

It was pointed out that under the plan change, Council would advise water 

permit applicants of the allocation status of aquifers, which had not been 

done to date.  Mr McRae commented that only a few groundwater sources 

were over-allocated, and the same mechanisms would be applied to both 

surface and ground-water takes.  Policies were in place to gradually reduce 

over-allocation.  Under the RMA landholders could apply for a consent 

prior to their existing consent expiring; the plan change did not allow 

further over-allocation to result from new consents.  The plan change did 

not set out to override the current regime, but intended to gradually provide 

for appropriate takes. 

 

The reommendation that a hearing committee be established was noted, and 

it was suggested that this be done nearer to the proposed September hearing 

period.   

 

In response to a question about the provision for temporary dewatering, Mr 

Pettinger explained that this was intended to allow for situations where 

water would be returned to an area following construction.  In the case of 

long term dewatering, consents to take and to discharge would be required.   

 

The issue of the processs for sharing water was raised, and Mr McRae 

explained that parties could reach their own agreement on how this would 

be done.   

 

In response to a question Mr McRae explained that consents were issued for 

intended water use;  the purpose for the water use would be stated in the 

consent, and the rate approved would reflect what the applicant had said 

they would do.  If a consent was not activated within five years it would 

lapse.  Mr McRae further explained that where monitoring results showed 

the full amount of take was not being used, under the consent’s review 

clause the permitted take volume could be reduced.  The unused water 
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could be transferred from one take to another.  If a consent holder wanted to 

change the use of the water, a change to the consent would be required.  

 

Mr McRae noted that the plan change incorporated alignment with the 

NPSFWM, and the strikeouts in the draft which acompanied the report were 

to simplify and streamline the original text. 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Kempton seconded 

 

1. That Proposed Plan Change 4B (Groundwater Allocation) and its 

accompanying Section 32 Evaluation Report be approved for 

notification in accordance with clause 5, Schedule 1 of the RMA. 

2. That Proposed Plan Change 4B (Groundwater Allocation) be 

publicly notified on Saturday 17 May 2014. 

3. That the Council establish a Hearing Committee to hear and make 

recommendations relating to Proposed Plan Change 4B 

(Groundwater Allocation). 

4. That Proposed Plan Change 4B (Groundwater Allocation) will have 

immediate legal effect upon notification. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 2 

2014/0764 Consultation Draft Proposed Plan Change 5A (Lindis integrated water 

management).  DPPRM, 3/4/14 

 

The report presented a draft proposed plan change for management of the 

surface water resources in the Lindis catchment and the aquifers of the 

Bendigo-Tarras Basin for consultation under the Resource Management Act 

1991.  A draft evaluation of the costs and benefits associated with the 

proposed change was circulated with the report. 

 

Mr McRae commented that the proposed plan change arose from 

consultation with the community prior to irrigation scheme proposals in the 

area.  He noted in response to a question that the management of surface 

water resources in the Lindis catchment had to be resolved, with certainty 

for water users in the area, before the cessation of mining privileges in 

2021.   

 

Councillors supported the minimum flows and allocations, amendment to 

the boundary of one of the aquifers, and surety of supply for water users.   

The Section 32 report which set out the rationale for the proposed changes 

was commended.  It was noted that this was a complex situation, and the 

consultation process would allow for community discussion. 

 

In response to a question about the parties to the consultation listed in the 

report, Mr McRae explained that the consultation would involve the full 

community. 
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More gradual changes between the different minimum flow levels were 

suggested, but it was felt that this would make the regime too complex. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Bell seconded 

 

That the attached Consultation Draft of Proposed Plan Change 5A (Lindis: 

Integrated Water Management) and the accompanying draft Section 32 

Evaluation Report is released for consultation in terms of clause 3, 

Schedule 1 of the Resource Management Act 1991. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 3 

2014/0765 Natural Hazards and the Dunedin City District Plan.  DEHS, 1/4/14  

 

The report advised that a combined ORC/DCC staff working group had 

prepared a set of natural hazards principles and planning considerations to 

help develop rules to manage land use activities for inclusion in the 

Dunedin City District Plan review.  It was appropriate that those principles 

and considerations be endorsed by Council prior to the development of 

District Plan rules.   

 

Councillors endorsed the proposed principles, noting the importance of 

utilising the expertise of both councils to ensure the desired outcomes were 

achieved.  It was noted that this work could be extended to include the RPS. 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Croot seconded 

 

That: 

1. This report is received, and 

2. The set of principles and planning response considerations outlined in 

the report are noted and endorsed.  

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 4 

2014/0759 Submission on RMA Amendment Monitoring Bill.  DEHS, 3/4/14 

 

The report noted that the Minister for the Environment had introduced an 

Environmental Reporting Bill to Parliament on 20 February 2014, and 

presented a proposed submission for endorsement by the Committee.    

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Neill seconded 
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That the Council make a submission on this Bill as attached in Appendix 1. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 5 

2014/0763 Building (Earthquake-Prone Buildings) Amendment Bill.   

DPPRM, 1/4/14 

 

The report noted that the Minister for Building and Construction introduced 

the Building (Earthquake-Prone Buildings) Amendment Bill to Parliament 

on 9 December 2013, and presented a proposed submission for endorsement 

by the Committee.   It was noted that as the proposed changes in respect to 

dams were minor, they would have little effect on how Council discharged 

its responsibilities under the Act. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Robertson seconded 

 

That Council make a submission in support of the proposed changes to the 

Building Act 2004 as they relate to dams, as attached in Appendix 1. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

PART B - ITEMS FOR NOTING 
 

Item 6  

2014/0769 Director’s Report on Progress.  DPPRM, 4/4/14 

 

The report gave an overview of significant activities undertaken by the 

Policy, Consents and Transport sections.   

 

Cr Deaker moved 

Cr Kelliher seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

The meeting closed at 10.22 am 

 

 

 

Chairperson 
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OTAGO REGIONAL COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Regulatory Committee held in the  

Council Chamber, 70 Stafford Street, Dunedin  

on Wednesday 16 April 2014 commencing at 1.00 pm 

 
 

Present: Cr Sam Neill (Chairperson) 

 Cr Gerrard Eckhoff (Deputy Chairperson) 

Cr Graeme Bell 

Cr Doug Brown 

Cr Louise Croot MNZM 

Cr Michael Deaker 

Cr Gary Kelliher 

Cr Trevor Kempton  

Cr Gretchen Robertson 

Cr Bryan Scott 

 Cr Stephen Woodhead 

 

 

Apologies:  Cr David Shepherd 

The apology was accepted on the motion of Crs Eckhoff 

and Croot. 

 

 

In attendance: Peter Bodeker 

Wayne Scott 

Fraser McRae 

Gavin Palmer 

Martin King 

Marian Weaver 

Janet Favel 

 

 

CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA 

 

There were no changes to the agenda. 

 

 

MINUTES  

   

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 March 2014, having been 

circulated, were adopted on the motion of Crs Deaker and Kelliher. 

 

 

Matters arising from minutes 

 

There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
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ITEMS FOR NOTING 

 

Item 1  

2014/0725 Biosecurity and RMA Monitoring Report.  DEMO, 17/3/14  

 

 The report detailed water, air, pest, and contaminated site environmental 

monitoring and incidents for the period 15 February to 21 March 2014. 

 

Questions were raised about overdue performance monitoring relating to 

water takes.  Mr King explained that in many cases this related to 

overdue inspections, and delays in certification/verification of water 

meters.  In view of the large workload, resource needs were being 

evaluated and staff recruited.   

 

The performance monitoring procedure was noted.  Mr King explained 

that the procedures were put in place three to four years ago, and were 

reviewed on an ongoing basis.   

 

Mr King explained in response to a question that compliance assessment 

was activity based, with risk rankings assigned to the activity.  If an 

activity was non compliant, the frequency of inspection was increased.   

 

Non compliance at wastewater treatment plants in Waitaki District was 

noted.  Mr King commented that significant expenditure was needed to 

bring the plants up to standard, and ongoing improvements were being 

made.  Concern was expressed that there seemed to be a lenient approach 

to local government compliance, but farmers were prosecuted.  Mr King 

responded that in some cases dairy farmers often did not have the 

resources to put in place an infrastructure improvement process, which 

could result in compounding errors, while TLAs had dedicated staff 

responsible for their facilities.  There were also difficulties for 

sharemilkers who worked for absentee owners.  Mr Bodeker advised that 

a report would be prepared on consent conditions for TLA wastewater 

treatment plants, and the level of improvement. 

 

The meeting discussed the need to change dairy farmers’ mindset in 

order for 6A discharge thresholds to be met.  Mr King observed that 

there had been a lot of improvement in the dairy industry, and the small 

proportion who did not make improvements were subject to more 

frequent inspections.  It was noted that PC6A would mean farmers had to 

regularly monitor their farm management impact on the discharge 

quality.   

 

Mr King further noted that there was some leniency where a contract had 

been signed for a water meter but due to the lack of availability of 

installers, the work had not yet been carried out.  Staff were now 

following up on those who had no water meter and no contract, and 

abatement notices to stop taking water would be issued. 
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Reference was made to Pest Management Strategy implementation and 

the use of 1080 to control rabbit numbers, and use of genetic 

modification of pests was suggested.   

 

Concern was expressed at wallaby signs in North Otago, and Mr King 

commented that night inspections were being carried out.  He advised 

that sign had been found of two to five wallabies, and it was thought that 

they had been deliberately released.  Mr King noted that people caught 

releasing wallabies in Otago were liable under the Biosecurity Act, but 

offenders were very hard to catch.  It was suggested that consideration be 

given to public education on the risk of introducing wallabies into Otago, 

the consequences for offenders, and the damage wallabies could cause to 

the land.   

 

It was noted that the Pest Management Strategy was coming up for 

review, and Mr McRae advised that consideration was being given to 

development of a South Island-wide Strategy, in part because of changes 

to legislation relating to identifying costs involved.  It was intended that 

a list of common pests be drafted, and the document would also include 

information about where action as opposed to observation was required.   

 

Cr Deaker moved 

Cr Kempton seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 2 

2014/0779 Consent processing, consent administration and Building Control 

Authority update.  DPPRM, 3/4/14 

 

The report detailed consent processing, consent administration and 

building control authority activity for the period 24 February to 3 April 

2014. 

 

In response to a query about the number of transfers, Mr King explained 

that these related to the measuring point of the take.  A significant 

number still showed a former owner’s name and records were being 

updated through this process.   

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Croot seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 
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Item 3  

2014/0781 RMA, Biosecurity Act and Building Act Enforcement Activities. 

 DPPRM, 28/3/14 

 

The report detailed Resource Management Act 1991, Biosecurity Act 

1993 and Building Act 2004 enforcement activities undertaken by the 

Otago Regional Council for the period 25 February to 28 March 2014. 

 

Cr Kelliher moved 

Cr Robertson seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 4  

2014/0774 Appointment of hearing commissioners.  DPPRM, 2/4/14 

 

The report listed hearing commissioners appointed for the period to 2 

April 2014. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Woodhead seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

The meeting closed at 1.45 pm 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairperson 
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OTAGO REGIONAL COUNCIL 

 

Minutes of a meeting of the Technical Committee held in the  

Council Chamber, 70 Stafford Street, Dunedin on Wednesday  

16 April 2014 commencing at 1.45 pm 

 

 

Present: Cr Bryan Scott (Chairperson) 

Cr Doug Brown (Deputy Chairperson) 

 Cr Graeme Bell 

Cr Louise Croot MNZM 

Cr Michael Deaker  

Cr Gerrard Eckhoff 

Cr Gary Kelliher 

Cr Trevor Kempton 

Cr Sam Neill 

Cr Gretchen Robertson 

Cr Stephen Woodhead 

 

 

Apologies: Cr David Shepherd 

The apology was accepted on the motion of Crs Kelliher 

and Neill. 

 

 

In attendance: Peter Bodeker 

Wayne Scott 

Fraser McRae 

Gavin Palmer 

Matt Hickey 

Rebecca Morris 

Dean Olsen 

Janet Favel 

 

 

CONFIRMATION OF AGENDA 

 

There were no changes to the agenda. 

 

 

MINUTES 

  

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 March 2014, having been 

circulated, were adopted on the motion of Crs Scott and Croot. 

 

 

Matters arising from minutes 

 

There were no matters arising from the minutes. 
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PART A – RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

Item 1  

2014/0747 Review of information on the Tomahawk Lagoons.  DEHS, 24/3/14  

 

The report to the Committee, and the full technical report circulated with 

the agenda, provided information on the Tomahawk lagoons with the 

intention of supporting discussion with the community about issues 

resulting from historical land use practices.  

 

A question was raised as to whether concern about algal bloom in the 

lagoons was justified given the spasmodic appearance and disappearance 

of blooms in other water bodies such as Lake Hayes.  Dr Olsen explained 

that Tomahawk Lagoons issues were different from those in Lake Hayes 

because of the lagoons’ coastal location and the depth of the water.  Staff 

had investigated the blue-green algal blooms in the lagoons and put 

forward two potentially viable options for their elimination:  use of 

capping agent Phoslock
®
, and dredging.  Phoslock

®
 had been used 

successfully internationally, but not in shallow coastal lakes.   

 

Cr Robertson commented that a full understanding of Otago coastal 

systems was required before decisions could be made on where to target 

resources.  Dr Palmer advised in response to a question that the report 

had been prepared following an approach from the community about the 

state of the lagoons.   

 

In response to a question Dr Olsen explained that phosphate was bound 

into the sediment, and controlling nitrate runoff was not a viable option.  

He also noted that in the early 1960s about one-fifth of the lagoon was 

dredged, mainly for the benefit of the trout population.  A comment was 

made that historically there had not been heavy use of superphosphate, 

and it did not seem to take much to exacerbate the algal blooms.   

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Brown seconded 

 

That: 

1. The report be received. 

2. The information presented in the report form the basis for a 

meeting with the Ocean Grove community. 
 

Motion carried 
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Item 2 

2014/0767 Assessment of hazard significance of landslides in Dunedin City. 

 DEHS, 1/4/14  

 

The report discussed the updated GNS Science report on landslides in 

Dunedin City, and recommended that the dataset be provided to Dunedin 

City Council and uploaded to the Otago Natural Hazards Database.  The 

GNS 2014 report “The hazard significance of landslides in and around 

Dunedin City” was circulated separately with the agenda. 

 

In response to a comment in the report that only 13% of Dunedin City 

was subject to landslide, Dr Palmer pointed out that the report did not 

study the whole of the city. 

 

Cr Croot moved 

Cr Deaker seconded 

 

That: 

1. The report be noted; 

2. The improved landslide dataset for Dunedin City be provided to 

the Dunedin City Council and updated to the Otago Natural 

Hazards Database. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

Item 3 

2014/0749 South Otago Basin Aquifers.  DEHS, 24/3/14  

 

The report summarised an information review carried out for 

groundwater resource management of the Pomahaka, Kuriwao, and 

Clydevale/Wairuna aquifers which make up the South Otago Basin, 

updating information from studies published in 1999-2002.  The full 

technical report was circulated separately with the agenda. 

 

Ms Morris noted that the Pomahaka and Kuriwao Aquifers were initially 

included in the C-Series maps of Aquifers, Groundwater Zones and 

Groundwater Protection Zones in the Regional Plan Water based on the 

presumption they were gravel alluvium aquifers connected to surface 

water.  Additional borelogs since the 1996 and 2002 reports had found 

that the majority of the basins were hard rock and were not connected to 

surface water, making the current groundwater management for these 

basins overly restrictive.  The report therefore suggested that 

consideration be given to removing the Pomahaka and Kuriwao Aquifers 

from the C-series maps of the RPW.  This meant that if people on the 

Pomahaka and Kuriwao wanted to install a bore and take the permitted 

amount of water, they would not need to apply for a consent.   
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Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Deaker seconded 

 

That: 

1. This report and the report “Groundwater resource management 

review of the South Otago Basins” be received. 

2. The information in the reports is referred to the Policy Committee 

for consideration. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

PART B - ITEMS FOR NOTING 
 

Item 4 

2014/0754 Management Flows for Aquatic Ecosystems in the Tokomairiro 

River.  DEHS, 4/4/14  

 

The report advised that a management flow report had been prepared 

presenting hydrological information and assessing the ecological flow 

requirements for the Tokomairiro River.  The full technical report was 

circulated separately with the agenda, and it was suggested that the 

results from the report be used as part of community consultation on the 

potential future setting of a minimum flow for the Tokomairiro River. 

 

The report was commended, and it was noted that with areas getting drier 

due to cimate change, a minimum flow needed to be set soon for the 

Tokomairiro River.   

 

Dr Olsen noted that currently the only flow site on the river, at the SH8 

bridge, did not reflect the bulk of the catchment, and there were technical 

difficulties with putting a flow site lower down the river.  He also noted 

that because of physical differences between the West Branch, East 

Branch and mainstem of the Tokomairiro River, the flows required to 

maintain aquatic values in each were considered separately. 

 

The location of additional minimum flow site(s) were discussed, and Dr 

Palmer commented that the information from the study would assist in 

determining site location.   

 

Cr Brown moved 

Cr Neill seconded 

 

That this report and the technical report „Management flows for Aquatic 

Ecosystems in the Tokomairiro River” be received and noted. 

 

Motion carried 
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Item 5  

2014/0769 Director’s Report on Progress.  DEHS, 4/4/14 

 

 The report described progress with Council’s flood protection, land 

drainage and river management programmes, and the management of 

natural hazards and civil defence and emergency management, and 

provided an overview of significant activities undertaken by the Resource 

Science Unit.   

 

In response to a question about monitoring bores in the South Dunedin 

area, Dr Palmer advised that results from the bores would be provided to 

a future meeting once the data had been analysed.  The information 

would be from the three existing bores, plus part year data from the new 

bore. 

 

Cr Woodhead moved 

Cr Kelliher seconded 

 

That the report be noted. 

 

Motion carried 

 

 

The meeting closed at 2.36 pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chairperson 
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